# Yale University EliScholar – A Digital Platform for Scholarly Publishing at Yale

Yale Medicine Thesis Digital Library

School of Medicine

January 2014

# Knowledge Of Urinary Incontinence And Pelvic Organ Prolapse In Community-Dwelling Women

Charisse L. Mandimika
Yale School of Medicine, rissemand@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: http://elischolar.library.yale.edu/ymtdl

# Recommended Citation

Mandimika, Charisse L., "Knowledge Of Urinary Incontinence And Pelvic Organ Prolapse In Community-Dwelling Women" (2014). *Yale Medicine Thesis Digital Library*. 1902.

http://elischolar.library.yale.edu/ymtdl/1902

This Open Access Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the School of Medicine at EliScholar – A Digital Platform for Scholarly Publishing at Yale. It has been accepted for inclusion in Yale Medicine Thesis Digital Library by an authorized administrator of EliScholar – A Digital Platform for Scholarly Publishing at Yale. For more information, please contact elischolar@yale.edu.

# Knowledge of Urinary Incontinence and Pelvic Organ Prolapse in Community-dwelling Women

A Thesis Submitted to the Yale University School of Medicine In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Medicine

> by Charisse Laura Mandimika 2014

KNOWLEDGE OF URINARY INCONTINENCE AND PELVIC ORGAN PROLAPSE IN COMMUNITY-DWELLING WOMEN.

Charisse L. Mandimika, William Murk, and Marsha K. Guess. Section of Urogynecology and Reconstructive Pelvic Surgery, Department of Obstetrics, Gynecology, and Reproductive Sciences, Yale University, School of Medicine, New Haven, CT.

Urinary incontinence (UI) and pelvic organ prolapse (POP) are common, costly and debilitating problems that have a known negative impact on women's quality of life. Our study assessed women's baseline knowledge, demographic factors associated with a lack of knowledge, and specific areas of knowledge deficiency about UI and POP among White, African American (AA), and Other Women of Color (OWOC), a group comprised of Hispanic, Asian and Other women. This community-based, cross-sectional survey of 431 racially and socioeconomically diverse women aged 19-98 years used the validated Prolapse and Incontinence Knowledge Ouestionnaire to assess participants' knowledge. Primary endpoints were the total number of correct responses on the UI and POP scales respectively. Percentages of individuals achieving knowledge proficiency about UI (>80% correct) and POP (>50% correct) and demographic factors that predicted a lack of knowledge proficiency were explored as secondary outcomes. A sub-analysis evaluated associations between areas of knowledge lacking proficiency (etiology, diagnosis and treatments) and race/ethnicity. The average number of correct responses was  $6.7 \pm 3.7$  (55.8%  $\pm$ 30.8%) for UI knowledge and  $5.5 \pm 3.5$  ( $45.8\% \pm 29.2\%$ ) for POP knowledge. Overall, 28.8% and 51.9% achieved knowledge proficiency in UI and POP respectively. AA women and OWOC demonstrated significantly less knowledge about UI and POP than White women, both before and after adjustment for age, education, and household income. Specific areas of deficiency for AA and OWOC were UI and POP etiology and POP treatments. Most women who reported symptoms of UI had not received treatment for their problems. There is a global lack of knowledge about UI and POP among community-dwelling women, with more pronounced knowledge gaps among AA and OWOC. UI and POP are chronic medical conditions that should be included in routine screening questions for well-woman care.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my incredible family for their unyielding strength and support throughout this journey, and my research advisor, Dr. Marsha K. Guess, for her guidance and mentorship these past four years. I would especially like to thank William Murk who worked tirelessly with us to run the various analyses. Additionally, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Drs. Kathleen Connell, Alexandra McPencow, AeuMuro Lake, and Charlene Collier for their insight, support and guidance. Lastly, to Terri Wedderburn, Brandi Barlow and Caroline Wentworth, for their significant assistance with participant recruitment and data entry—this would not have been possible without any of you.

This study was supported in part by the Robert Wood Johnson Harold Amos Faculty

Development Award, the National Institute of Health-NHLBI Medical Student Research

Fellowship and the Yale University School of Medicine Medical Student Research

Fellowship.

Reproduced in part with permission from Mandimika, C.L., Murk W., McPencow A.M., Lake, A., Wedderburn T., Collier, C.H., Connell K.A., and Guess M.K. Knowledge of pelvic floor disorders in a population of community-dwelling women. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2013 Oct 11. pii: S0002-9378(13)01064-8. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2013.10.011. [Epub ahead of print]

# **Table of Contents**

INTRODUCTION	1
BACKGROUND	
URINARY INCONTINENCE OVERVIEW	2
PELVIC ORGAN PROLAPSE OVERVIEW	
RACIAL DISPARITIES IN THE PREVALENCE OF PELVIC FLOOR DISORDERS	5
ECONOMIC BURDEN OF PFD	
CARE-SEEKING PATTERNS AND ATTITUDES AMONG WOMEN WITH PFD	
OVERALL BARRIERS TO CARE-SEEKING FOR PFD	
PROVIDER BARRIERS TO CARE-SEEKING FOR PFD	
KNOWLEDGE AS A BARRIER TO CARE-SEEKING FOR PFD	
RACIAL DISPARITIES IN KNOWLEDGE	10
STATEMENT OF PURPOSE	11
METHODS	12
SUMMARY OF CONTRIBUTIONS	12
STUDY POPULATION AND DESIGN	12
STUDY MEASUREMENTS AND OUTCOMES	13
STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	14
RESULTS	17
TABLE 1. SUBJECT DEMOGRAPHICS (TOTAL N=431)	17
TABLE 2. UNADJUSTED UNIVARIATE ANALYSIS OF FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH A LACK	OF
PROFICIENCY IN UI OR POP KNOWLEDGE.	22
TABLE 3. MULTIVARIATE ANALYSIS OF FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH KNOWLEDGE OF UF	
INCONTINENCE (UI) OR PELVIC ORGAN PROLAPSE (POP).	
TABLE 4. UNADJUSTED AND ADJUSTED ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN LACK OF KNOWLEDGE	
PROFICIENCY AND RACE/ETHNICITY, BY QUESTION TYPE	29
TABLE 5A. ADJUSTED ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN RACE/ETHNICITY AND GIVING AN INCOME.	
RESPONSE TO INDIVIDUAL PIKQ UI SCALE QUESTIONS	
TABLE 5B. ADJUSTED ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN RACE/ETHNICITY AND GIVING AN INCOME.	
RESPONSE TO INDIVIDUAL PIKQ POP SCALE QUESTIONS	
TABLE 6. UNADJUSTED AND ADJUSTED ANALYSES OF RACIAL DISPARITIES RELATED TO	
SEEKING FOR UI/POP PROBLEMS	34
DISCUSSION	36
BIBLIOGRAPHY	47
FIGURES	54
FIGURE LEGEND	55

#### INTRODUCTION

# **Background**

The pelvic floor is a term used to collectively describe the muscles, ligaments and connective tissue supporting the pelvic organs—bladder, urethra, uterus, cervix, vagina, intestines, rectum and anus. Pelvic floor disorders (PFD) are a broad category of disorders in the gynecologic, lower urinary and gastrointestinal tract that affect the structure and/or function of organs in the female pelvis. The three most prevalent PFD are urinary incontinence (UI), fecal incontinence (FI) and pelvic organ prolapse (POP). In 2008, data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) found that approximately 23.7% of women 20 years or older in the United States suffer from at least one of the three most prevalent PFD (1). The incidence of PFD increases substantially with age. With the rapidly growing aging population, the prevalence of American women with PFD is projected to exponentially increase over the next 40 years, making PFD a major public health concern (2-4).

In addition to the bothersome physical symptoms associated with PFD, women with PFD suffer significant emotional distress, including depression, loss of self-esteem and social isolation (5), with proven negative effects on their overall wellbeing and quality of life. In elderly populations, UI is often presented as a risk factor for urinary tract infections, disability, functional and cognitive decline, institutionalization and mortality, especially after cardiovascular events (6, 7). In spite of this, there remains limited public awareness about these problems and current statistics may underreport PFD prevalence and

incidence. Women are often too embarrassed to seek help and instead suffer silently with their symptoms (7-17), the well-known 'iceberg' phenomenon. This body of work focuses specifically on UI and POP.

# **Urinary Incontinence Overview**

Urinary incontinence (UI) is defined as an involuntary loss of urine. The two most common types of incontinence are urgency urinary incontinence and stress urinary incontinence. Urgency Urinary incontinence (UUI) is characterized by loss of bladder control associated with the sudden or pressing need to urinate. This is often associated with increased daytime voiding frequency and nocturia. Stress urinary incontinence (SUI) is the involuntary loss of urine during physical exertion including but not limited to laughing, coughing, sneezing or lifting. While UI affects individuals of all ages, the prevalence increases with age, making it most common among elderly persons (1, 18). Other important risk factors for UI include childbearing, obesity, and decreased level of physical activity (19).

Several treatment options exist for UI. Conservative therapy consists of dietary and behavioral modifications, and has been found to be efficacious without posing added risk or cost (20). Dietary changes focus on weight loss, restricting caffeinated beverages and other bladder irritants, smoking cessation, as well as modifying timing and type of fluid intake. Behavioral modifications include bladder retraining and pelvic floor muscle exercises also known as Kegel exercises (20, 21). Non-surgical therapies such as biofeedback and pelvic neuromodulation are also efficacious treatment options (3, 21).

Bladder reflexivity is mediated by the cholinergic activation of muscarinic receptors. Consequently, medical management with anticholinergic agents has become the treatment of choice to counteract the effects of UUI (22). Conservative treatments are also successful in improving symptoms of SUI; however, when conservative treatments fail, surgery has been found to offer efficacious outcomes and provide curative treatment for many women (23, 24).

# **Pelvic Organ Prolapse Overview**

Pelvic organ prolapse (POP) is characterized by the descent of the pelvic organs from their normal anatomical position down the vaginal canal, and results from the weakening of the pelvic floor support muscles, ligaments and connective tissue (25-27). POP is diagnosed by examination and quantified using the Pelvic Organ Prolapse Quantification (POP-Q) assessment tool (28). Classification is based on the location of the defect: anterior vaginal prolapse or cystocele is the descent of the vaginal wall overlying the bladder; posterior vaginal prolapse or rectocele refers to a bulge in the back wall of the vagina that overlies the rectum; apical or uterine prolapse describes descent of the uterus and/or cervix; and lastly, vaginal vault prolapse refers to the descent of the vaginal cuff in women who have undergone a hysterectomy. Patients often present with symptoms such as pelvic heaviness, feelings of a bulge, lump or protrusion from the vagina, difficulty in emptying their bladder (i.e. slow stream, hesitancy or difficulty initiating urination), problems with defecation and/or sexual dysfunction. With advanced stages of POP, urinary retention or inability to evacuate the rectum can occur resulting in women frequently having to insert their fingers into their vagina in order to void or defecate.

POP may affect women of any age, however, incidence increases proportionally with age (1). Prevalence estimates differ, in part, due to varying definitions and inconsistencies between examination and symptom based diagnosis. A single vaginal delivery increases a woman's risk of having POP by 3-5 fold and this is thought to result from stretch injury to the support system and vaginal walls during labor and as the fetus passes through the vaginal canal (29). Other commonly reported risk factors include prior hysterectomy, chronic repetitive elevations of intra-abdominal pressure resulting from constipation, obesity, and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and connective tissue disorders. Heavy lifting also increases intra-abdominal pressure, and thus women with jobs where repetitive or extended periods of heavy lifting (couriers, nursing aids, laborers/factory workers) are required are more likely to develop POP (25, 30, 31).

Treatment options for women with symptomatic POP include observation, pelvic floor muscle exercises, the insertion of mechanical support devices such as pessaries, and surgery (26). Observation is typically used in asymptomatic or mildly symptomatic women. In women desiring conservative management, pelvic floor muscle exercises have been shown to prevent progression of and reduce symptoms associated with POP with no adverse effects (32-35). Silicone or latex rubber pessaries can be placed intravaginally to hold the pelvic organs in their normal anatomical position. Furthermore, surgical procedures can be done to restore pelvic floor support or to obliterate the vaginal canal and prevent the descent of the pelvic floor organs.

# **Racial Disparities in the Prevalence of Pelvic Floor Disorders**

UI prevalence has consistently been shown to be affected by race and ethnicity (36-38). In an age-adjusted population-based cohort study of over 2000 randomly selected women aged 40-69 years, weekly UI was highest in Hispanic women, followed by White, African American and Asian American women respectively (36). Similar findings have been reported in other large population based studies (37, 38). It has also been noted that types of incontinence differ among racial and ethnic groups. White women have an increased risk of SUI when compared to African American and Asian-American women, while UUI tends to be more prevalent in African American women (36-41).

Consensus is lacking regarding the influence of race on POP prevalence. Genetic factors that may result in anatomic and physiologic variations in pelvic floor neuromuscular function and collagen synthesis are thought to influence POP development (42). Consistent with this, several studies have shown that African American women demonstrate the lowest risk for POP (29, 43), and that symptomatic POP is more prevalent among Asian and Hispanic women compared with African American and White women (43, 44).

In contrast, however, other investigators have reported no difference in POP prevalence between racial or ethnic groups in an equal access healthcare system (40). This has led some to postulate that disparities in PFD prevalence are related to access to and utilization of care, and are consequently influenced by women's knowledge, attitudes, and socioeconomic status (39, 45).

#### **Economic Burden of PFD**

PFD affect not just the patient, but their families, caregivers and society at large. UI and FI are among the main motivating factors for placing family members in nursing homes (5). The majority of economic data exists for UI. Expenditure in the U.S. exceeds 12 billion dollars annually for the management and treatment of UI alone (direct annual costs) (46). The largest proportion of these costs (70%) are for routine care, including payment for absorbent pads, diapers, briefs, and protective skin care products (18, 47-49). These costs are disproportionately borne by elderly, community-dwelling women (50). Diagnosis and treatment costs account for only 10% of UI costs (46, 47). A 2003 study estimating the relative and absolute costs of lifetime medical costs of three common medical problems in women found that women with SUI have a total lifetime medical cost 1.8 times greater when compared with women without SUI (51).

Studies focusing on economic estimates for POP are much less prevalent. The current literature is largely based on the cost of surgery which provides an incomplete economic perspective for a number of reasons (52). Most importantly, this type of analysis negates women who choose conservative treatments such as observation or pessaries. It is estimated that approximately 355,000 POP surgeries are performed annually, a number comparable to other common surgeries on women such as cholecystectomies and appendectomies (53). Estimates of direct POP surgical costs alone exceed 1 billion dollars annually (53).

#### **Care-Seeking Patterns and Attitudes Among Women with PFD**

It is estimated that only between 18-50% of women with PFD seek care from health care providers, although therapies are available to treat or improve symptomology (9, 10, 12-15). Notably, women under 55 years of age have been found to be less likely to seek care than those over 55 years old (1). Approximately 27% of women between the ages of 20 and 39 have at least one PFD, while nearly 37% of women between the ages of 40 and 59 suffer from at least one PFD (1, 14). A population-based study showed that women with POP are more likely to seek care than women with UI, possibly due to the presence of more bothersome symptoms (14).

# **Overall Barriers to Care-Seeking for PFD**

Both external and internal barriers to care-seeking behaviors have been identified among women with PFD (39). External barriers include factors such as convenience of consultation (e.g. too long a wait for an appointment), provider gender preference (e.g. female physician over male physician), and access to health care facilities (e.g. transportation unavailable, or distance to facility) (45). Women's expectations from their health care provider, language proficiency, incurred service cost (i.e. the cost of consultation) and perceptions of the medical encounter may also negatively affect a woman's decision to seek care (45).

Internal barriers primarily consist of attitudes and beliefs preventing care-seeking such as embarrassment, fear, or anxiety. Additionally, insufficient knowledge and misperceptions about PFD, are thought to represent the largest internal impediments to seeking care (7, 8,

10, 11, 16, 17, 54, 55). Compared to women who seek care, non care-seeking women are more likely to believe that PFD are a normal part of aging, and to report that they are unaware of available treatment options or that they fear the need for invasive procedures (7, 8, 10, 15, 16). Moreover, many women do not consider UI symptoms to be a medical problem, and thus may not provide information about their symptoms to their providers unless specifically asked (17, 55). Collectively these findings suggest that there are several factors that can lead to women being undereducated about PFD and that the lack of education is negatively impacting their ability to seek care.

# **Provider Barriers to Care-seeking for PFD**

Health care providers play a critical role in the recognition, accurate diagnosis and successful treatment of PFD. Many physicians are not adequately equipped to identify UI and POP, especially when patients do not overtly disclose what they deem as embarrassing symptoms. A number of studies have demonstrated that due to inadequate expertise or education in recognition of PFD, the likelihood of screening for or successfully treating PFD in the average primary care setting is low (56, 57). A survey of general practitioners cited pessimism about treatment success as a reason they fail to comply with recommendations for assessing and treating women with UI (58). These practitioners viewed a lack of patient motivation, particularly in the elderly, as one of the greatest barriers to symptomatic improvement. Time limitations were also seen a major obstacle, especially in women who have numerous comorbid conditions. Additionally patients may perceive, perhaps falsely, that physicians and other health care providers

have negative attitudes towards discussing or managing PFD (17, 56). Invariably, many women are unsure about discussing PFD with their doctors.

# Knowledge as a Barrier to Care-seeking for PFD

Few studies have been done to determine women's knowledge about PFD. In 2008, Shah et al. validated a questionnaire that can be used evaluate women's knowledge about UI and POP (59). This tool was tested on women routinely seen in a gynecology practice and women presenting to a urogynecology specialist. The authors confirmed that women who were presenting to a urogynecologist with pelvic floor complaints had significantly higher scores or greater baseline knowledge about PFD than women presenting for routine gynecology visits. They also found that education level was associated with UI knowledge but not POP knowledge and that overall POP knowledge was lower than knowledge about UI. The authors attributed barriers to treatment for UI to inadequate knowledge about UI and available treatment options. This was the first conclusive study suggesting that patient education around POP and UI may be lacking. While this information was valuable, it limited our knowledge to a subset of women who were already connected to the healthcare system and those who had already been identified as having a problem. Additionally, the mean age of the women in one cohort was 35 years, and thus the findings might not be generalizable to older women who have sought care for PFD.

#### **Racial Disparities in Knowledge**

The U.S. population continues to become increasingly more racially and ethnically diverse. Approximately 36 percent of the population consider themselves a racial and/or ethnic minority. White race has been associated with improved knowledge about UI, although race has not been found to affect POP knowledge scores (41). Additionally, there is limited data about Hispanic and Asian women's knowledge of PFD.

A 2011 qualitative study by Hatchett et al. used focus groups consisting of 32 African American and Hispanic women to explore knowledge, barriers to care-seeking and perceptions of PFD (60). The three major themes emerging from this study centered on low knowledge, information needs, and sociocultural barriers. Women had significant knowledge gaps with regards to PFD, as well as general misconceptions. There was also a demonstrated high demand for information in understandable terminology and social forums for PFD. Lastly, previously identified external barriers such as health insurance where perceived as a barrier for care-seeking among the women who were evaluated.

#### STATEMENT OF PURPOSE

The current evidence suggests that women's knowledge about UI and POP is limited. Moreover, the current body of evidence suggests that differences in knowledge about UI might fall along racial and socioeconomic status lines. In order to enhance the paucity of existent literature, further studies are necessary to assess knowledge deficiencies among a broad range of women about PFD.

# The study hypotheses were:

- Community-dwelling women have low knowledge proficiency of both UI and POP.
- 2. Racial and ethnic differences in proficiency of UI and POP exist among community-dwelling women.

# The aims of this study were three-fold:

- 1. To assess knowledge proficiency of UI and POP in a racially, ethnically, and socioeconomically diverse population of community-dwelling women.
- 2. To identify demographic factors associated with lack of knowledge proficiency.
- 3. To assess areas of disproportionate knowledge about UI and POP among women of color compared to White women.
- 4. To evaluate for disparities in care-seeking.

#### **METHODS**

# **Summary of contributions**

Research design: Mandimika, Guess

Questionnaire distribution and data collection: Mandimika, Guess, Wedderburn,

Wentworth, Barlow

Data entry: Mandimika, Wedderburn, Wentworth, Barlow

Statistical analysis: Murk

Data interpretation: Mandimika, Murk, Guess, Connell, Collier, McPencow, Lake

# Study population and design

We conducted a cross-sectional written survey of women's knowledge of UI and POP in New Haven County, Connecticut from February 2010 to August 2011. The study was reviewed and granted exemption status by the Yale University Human Subjects Committee prior to initiation. Women aged 18 years and older were invited to participate by one of five study investigators at events free and open to the public. Potential venues were identified from advertisements in newspapers, local banners, billboards, and word of mouth. Venues were selected based on event location (within New Haven County), anticipated number (> 50) and racial and ethnic diversity of attendees, as well as ease of access (walking or public transportation). These included two women's health conferences (n = 81, 18.8 %), five summer outdoor concerts or arts events (n = 213, 49.4 %), one outdoor sports event (n = 33, 7.7 %), two senior centers (n = 58, 13.5 %), and other or missing location data (n = 46, 10.7%). No selective outreach strategies were employed to identify low-income populations. Women were approached and asked to

complete a survey on women's health. Each packet included a cover sheet explaining that this was a research study about an important women's health care issue and a copy of the unmodified Prolapse and Incontinence Knowledge Questionnaire (PIKQ) (59). Those agreeing to participate were asked to place completed surveys in a covered box or opaque envelope. The study was limited to English-speaking women as a validated Spanish version of the questionnaire was not available at the time of the study. Age was confirmed by direct inquiry at the time of distribution. Women reporting ever having completed the survey were excluded. Questionnaires were self-administered and no personal identifiers were required.

# Study measurements and outcomes

Participants' knowledge about UI and POP was assessed by the previously validated PIKQ (59), a 24-item questionnaire that includes 12 questions focused on UI knowledge (UI scale) and 12 questions focused on POP knowledge (POP scale). Each scale assessed patient knowledge in relation to the epidemiology, pathogenesis, diagnosis and treatment of the two conditions. Each question had three possible responses: "yes", "no", and "I don't know" (59). The PIKQ is illustrated in Figure 1. As per the original scoring criteria, 1 point was given for each correct response and no points were given for incorrect responses, blank responses or for the response "I don't know". The primary endpoints were the total UI and POP scale scores, defined as the sum of the total number of correct responses, with a maximal score of 12 for each scale. UI and POP questions were also evaluated as individual items, as well as by the type of knowledge reflected-etiology,

diagnosis and treatment (Figure 1). The percentages of individuals answering each item or group of items correctly were explored as secondary outcomes.

Demographic information obtained included age, race, categorized as Hispanic, White (non-Hispanic), African American, Asian and Other, parity, menopausal status, marital status, yearly household income and highest level of completed education. Questions about whether or not participants had a job in the medical field, had ever experienced prior problems with UI and/or POP, had ever seen a urologist or urogynecologist, and whether or not they had ever received treatment(s) for UI or POP were also included. This information was used to assess factors that could positively or negatively influence total UI and POP scale scores. Proficiency was defined as scores ≥80% on the UI scale and ≥50% on the POP scale, based on frequency data from the original authors showing that this represented higher-than-usual knowledge for the stated scales (41).

# **Statistical analysis**

Questionnaire data were manually entered into a Microsoft<sup>®</sup> Excel<sup>®</sup> database (Microsoft Excel 2007) with verification and variables examined for implausible values, missing data and deviations from normality. Demographic data were presented as means ± SD and/or percentages. Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were calculated for the odds of lacking UI or POP proficiency (<80% and <50% correct scale scores, respectively). For the adjusted ORs, multivariate models were constructed using logistic regression and backwards variable elimination, starting from a model containing all covariates listed in Table 2 as predictors (except for UI% correct

and POP% correct), and using P≥0.05 as the criterion for elimination from the model. Since age, race, household income, and education may be potentially important confounders, they were retained in the models even if they were not significantly associated with the outcomes. The adjusted ORs are presented for variables that were retained in the final model, adjusted for each of the other variables that were maintained. To assess the presence of multicollinearity among all of the variables included in the models, variance inflation factors (VIFs) were determined, and a VIF > 5 was considered to be indicative of high multicollinearity. Among all of the model variables, the highest VIF value observed was 2.35. Thus, we concluded that multicollinearity among the variables was not strong enough to warrant corrective action in the modeling. Calculations were performed using SAS 9.1 (SAS Institute; Cary, NC). Statistical significance was defined as P < 0.05.

In a secondary analysis to further evaluate racial disparities in knowledge, racial/ethnic groups were divided into White, African American and Other Women of Color (OWOC) [consisting of Hispanic, Asian and Other due to the small subject size of those individual groups]. Due to the overall lack of knowledge in our cohort, knowledge proficiency was redefined as a UI score > 50% for this analysis. Consistent with the first analysis, a score > 50% was used to define POP proficiency in the secondary analysis. Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were calculated for the odds of lack of knowledge proficiency by question type, where proficiency for each question type was defined as correctly answering at least 3 out of 5 UI-etiology questions, 1 out of 2 UI diagnosis questions, 3 out of 5 UI treatment questions, 3 out of 6 POP

etiology questions, 1 out of 2 POP diagnosis questions, or 2 out of 4 POP treatment questions. ORs were also calculated for the odds of correctly answering each individual scale question and the odds of answering "yes" on a question related to care-seeking. Models were constructed using logistic regression and including race/ethnicity (AA, OWOC, White) as the main variable of interest. For the adjusted ORs, multivariate models were constructed by including age, household income, education, working in a medical field, marital status, and a reported history of problematic urine leakage or POP, In the analysis of care-seeking, a reported history of problematic urine leakage or POP were not included in the models. Calculations were performed using SAS 9.3 (SAS Institute; Cary, NC). Statistical significance was defined as P < 0.05.

#### **RESULTS**

# Knowledge about UI and POP among the study population

Overall, 431 subjects were enrolled. Table 1 provides demographic data for the study participants. One subject (0.2%) did not complete the UI scale, while 13 subjects (3.0%) did not complete the POP scale. These subjects were excluded from the respective UI or POP analyses. All subjects, however, completed at least the UI or POP questionnaire, and thus were retained in the overall study. Based on the type of events from which we recruited participants, and our method of questionnaire distribution, we did not have the ability to accurately determine our response rate.

Table 1. Subject demographics (total N=431).

Age, years	
mean ± SD	$49.2 \pm 17.9$
19-29, N (%)	61 (14.7%)
30-39	74 (17.8%)
40-49	82 (19.8%)
50-59	88 (21.2%)
60-69	45 (10.8%)
70-79	34 (8.2%)
> 79	31 (7.5%)
Race, N (%)	

White	266 (63.9%)
Hispanic	26 (6.3%)
African American	93 (22.4%)
Asian	13 (3.1%)
Other	18 (4.3%)
Marital Status, N (%)	
Not currently married	224 (53.5%)
Currently married	195 (46.5%)
Parity	
Mean ± SD	$1.6 \pm 2.1$
0, N (%)	152 (36.5%)
1	71 (17.1%)
2	100 (24.0%)
3	53 (12.7%)
> 3	40 (9.6%)
Menstrual status, N (%)	
Still having periods	203 (50.1%)
Near menopausal	38 (9.4%)
Menopausal	164 (40.5%)

Work in a medical field, N (%)	
No	297 (71.7%)
Yes	117 (28.3%)
Household income, N (%)	
< \$10,000	33 (8.8%)
\$10,000 - \$49,000	100 (26.5%)
\$50,000 - \$100,000	156 (41.4%)
> \$100,000	88 (23.3%)
Education, N (%)	
8 <sup>th</sup> grade or less	10 (2.4%)
High school	82 (19.6%)
College	191 (45.7%)
Graduate school	135 (32.3%)
Ever seen a urologist/urogynecologist? N, (%)	
No	328 (78.7%)
Yes	89 (21.3%)
Ever had a problem with urine leakage? N, (%)	
No	282 (67.8%)
Yes	134 (32.2%)

Ever been treated for leakage of urine? N, (%)	
No	397 (95.4%)
Yes	19 (4.6%)
Ever had a problem with POP? N, (%)	
No	389 (94.0%)
Yes	25 (6.0%)
Ever been treated for POP? N, (%)	
No	401 (95.9%)
Yes	17 (4.1%)

Totals do not sum to N=431 due to missing data.

In total, 71.2% of subjects lacked UI proficiency (<80% correct), while 48.1% lacked proficiency in POP knowledge (<50% correct). The average scale score (number of correct responses) for UI knowledge among all subjects was  $6.7 \pm 3.7$  ( $55.8\% \pm 30.8\%$ ); the median and interquartile range (IQR) were 7 (58.3%) and 6 (50.0%), respectively. For POP knowledge, the average scale score was  $5.5 \pm 3.5$  ( $45.8\% \pm 29.2\%$ ); the median and IQR were 6 (50.0%) and 5 (41.7%), respectively.

# Association between question type and baseline knowledge

The percentage of correct responses did not vary significantly between groups categorized according to the type of knowledge they represented (P > 0.05, for all comparisons). For UI, the lowest scores were for questions regarding diagnosis (mean % correct  $55 \pm 40$  %), while the highest scores were for questions regarding treatment ( $58 \pm 38$  %). For POP, the lowest scores were for questions regarding etiology (mean % correct  $45 \pm 32$  %), and treatment ( $45 \pm 35$  %), while the highest scores were for questions regarding diagnosis ( $50 \pm 40$  %).

# Factors associated with UI or POP knowledge

To assess whether UI or POP knowledge varied by subject demographics, univariate analyses were conducted (Table 2). The odds of lacking UI proficiency were significantly higher among subjects who lacked POP proficiency, were of age > 79 years (vs. 19-29 years), were African American (vs. White), had >3 children (vs. none), had a household income of \$10,000 - \$49,000 (vs. > \$100,000), and had a high school or college education (vs. graduate school education). In contrast, subjects who worked in a medical field had significantly lower odds of lacking UI knowledge proficiency, compared to those who did not.

Table 2. Unadjusted univariate analysis of factors associated with a lack of proficiency in UI or POP knowledge.

Stratum	Lack of P	roficiency	on UI Scale <sup>B</sup>	Lack of Proficiency on POP Scale <sup>C</sup>			
	(	<80% cor	rect)	(<50% correct)			
	%	OR	95% CI	%	OR	95% CI	
Total	71.2	N/A		48.1	N/A		
UI % correct							
< 80%				61.3	8.97	5.16, 15.58 *	
>= 80%				15.0	1.0	Ref	
POP % correct							
< 50%	91.0	8.97	5.16, 15.59 *				
>= 50%	53.0	1.0	Ref.				
Age, years =							
19-29	68.8	1.0	Ref.	50.8	1.0	Ref	
30-39	73.0	1.22	0.58, 2.58	46.6	0.84	0.43, 1.67	
40-49	69.1	1.01	0.49, 2.08	49.4	0.94	0.49, 1.84	
50-59	59.1	0.65	0.33, 1.30	37.6	0.58	0.30, 1.34	
60-69	80.0	1.81	0.73, 4.49	36.6	0.56	0.25, 1.26	
70-79	73.5	1.26	0.49, 3.20	47.1	0.86	0.37, 1.99	
> 79	93.5	6.56	1.42, 30.35 *	79.3	3.71	1.33, 10.38 *	
Race							
White	64.5	1.0	Ref.	42.5	1.0	Ref.	
Hispanic	80.8	2.31	0.84, 6.32	61.5	2.17	0.95, 4.96	
African American	83.9	2.86	1.56, 5.25 *	55.1	1.66	1.02, 2.70 *	
Asian	100.0	N/E	N/E	53.8	1.58	0.52, 4.83	
	1			I			

Other	77.8	1.92	0.62, 6.01	66.7	2.71	0.99, 7.44
Marital Status						
	75.0	1.0	D.C	49.2	1.0	D. C
Not married	75.8	1.0	Ref.	48.2	1.0	Ref.
Married	67.2	0.65	0.43, 1.00	48.4	1.01	0.69, 1.49
No. children						
0	65.8	1.0	Ref.	42.6	1.0	Ref.
1	67.1	1.06	0.58, 1.94	41.4	0.95	0.54, 1.70
2	72.0	1.34	0.77, 2.32	52.6	1.50	0.89, 2.50
3	77.4	1.78	0.86, 3.67	54.7	1.63	0.87, 3.07
> 3	87.5	3.64	1.35, 9.85 *	54.0	1.59	0.77, 3.27
Menstrual status						
Still having periods	70.3	1.0	Ref.	48.8	1.0	Ref.
Near menopausal	65.8	0.81	0.39, 1.70	50.0	1.05	0.53, 2.10
Menopausal	74.4	1.23	0.77, 1.95	45.5	0.88	0.58, 1.34
Work in a medical field						
No	78.4	1.0	Ref.	57.2	1.0	Ref.
Yes	53.8	0.32	0.20, 0.51 *	23.9	0.24	0.14, 0.38 *
Household income						
< \$10,000	72.7	1.85	0.77, 4.43	48.5	1.51	0.67, 3.40
\$10,000 - \$49,000	80.8	2.92	1.51, 5.62 *	59.8	2.39	1.32, 4.33 *
\$50,000 - \$100,000	67.9	1.47	0.85, 2.52	42.5	1.19	0.69, 2.04
> \$100,000	59.1	1.0	Ref.	38.4	1.0	Ref.
Education						
8 <sup>th</sup> grade or less	70.0	1.56	0.39, 6.28	60.0	2.13	0.34, 13.22
			•			-

High school	89.0	5.41	2.50, 11.71 *	66.2	2.07	1.08, 3.97 *
College	71.6	1.68	1.05, 2.68 *	44.4	1.02	0.63, 1.65
Graduate school	60.0	1.0	Ref	40.5	1.0	Ref.
Ever seen a						
urologist/urogynecologist?						
No	70.6	1.0	Ref.	48.6	1.0	Ref.
Yes	73.0	1.13	0.67, 1.90	44.7	0.86	0.53, 1.38
						,
Ever had a problem with						
urine leakage?						
No	73.4	1.0	Ref.	50.5	1.0	Ref.
Yes	66.9	0.73	0.47, 1.15	42.2	0.71	0.47, 1.09
103	00.5	0.73	0.47, 1.15	72.2	0.71	0.47, 1.05
Ever been treated for						
leakage of urine?						
No	71.2	1.0	Ref.	47.7	1.0	Ref.
Yes	73.7	1.13	0.40, 3.22	47.4	0.99	0.39, 2.39
Ever had a problem with						
POP?						
No	71.4	1.0	Ref.	49.3	1.0	Ref.
Yes	64.0	0.71	0.31, 1.67	20.8	0.27	0.10, 0.74 *
Ever been treated for						
POP?						
No	71.0	1.0	Ref.	48.5	1.0	Ref.
Yes	76.5	1.33	0.42, 4.16	29.4	0.44	0.15, 1.28

UI-Urinary incontinence; POP-Pelvic Organ Prolapse; "%"- the percentage of subjects with low UI or POP knowledge within each stratum; OR-odds ratio; CI-confidence interval;. N/E- not estimable due to 100% of subjects lacking proficiency; Ref-, referent stratum; \*-P < 0.05

The odds of lacking POP proficiency were significantly higher among subjects who lacked UI proficiency, were of age > 79 years (vs. 19-29 years), were African American (vs. White), had a household income of \$10,000 - \$49,000 (vs. > \$100,000), and had a high school education (vs. graduate school education). Significantly lower odds of lacking POP proficiency were found among subjects who worked in a medical field, and among subjects who had ever had a problem with POP.

After adjustment for potential confounders, multivariate analysis (Table 3) of factors associated with a lack of proficiency in UI and POP knowledge showed that African American subjects remained significantly less likely to be proficient in both UI and POP knowledge compared to White women. Asian subjects reported lower UI knowledge than White women, but an odds ratio could not be calculated for this group due to all women having scores reflective of a lack of proficiency. Although racial backgrounds other than African American were not significantly associated with UI or POP proficiency individually, they showed relatively strong effect sizes (adjusted ORs greater than 2 or 3, except for "Other" in the case of UI proficiency). When OWOC (Hispanic, Asian, and Other) were analyzed as a collective group, compared to White women, OWOC had a 3.37 fold increased odds of lacking UI proficiency (95% CI: 1.41, 8.09) and 2.74 increased odds of lacking POP proficiency (95% CI: 1.29, 5.83), after adjustment (Table 3).

Table 3. Multivariate analysis of factors associated with knowledge of urinary incontinence (UI) or pelvic organ prolapse (POP).

Stratum	Lack	of proficiency on	Lack of proficiency on			
		UI scale		POP scale		
	(-	<80% correct)	(<50	0% correct)		
	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI		
Age, years =						
19-29	1.0	Ref	1.0	Ref		
30-39	1.65	0.67, 4.06	0.66	0.29, 1.54		
40-49	1.30	0.53, 3.20	0.68	0.29, 1.61		
50-59	0.87	0.36, 2.08	0.52	0.21, 1.28		
60-69	2.37	0.80, 7.06	0.38	0.14, 1.05		
70-79	0.73	0.23, 2.31	0.31	0.10, 0.97		
>79	2.88	2.88 0.31, 26.89		0.42, 15.26		
Household Income						
< \$10,000	1.47	0.44, 4.85	1.25	0.38, 4.11		
\$10,000 - \$49,000	1.58	0.71, 3.54	1.44	0.64, 3.23		
\$50,000 - \$100,000	1.12	0.60, 2.08	0.91	0.47, 1.75		
> \$100,000	1.0	Ref	1.0	Ref		
Education						
8 <sup>th</sup> grade or less	1.38	0.12, 15.94	0.41	0.05, 3.34		
High school	2.68	1.08, 6.67 *	1.28	0.60, 2.77		
College	1.39	0.81, 2.38	0.89	0.51, 1.53		
Graduate school	1.0	Ref	1.0	Ref		
Race						
White	1.0	Ref	1.0	Ref		
Hispanic	3.05	0.91, 10.21	2.26	0.82, 6.26		

African American	2.39	1.18, 4.87 *	1.99	1.07, 3.70 *
Asian	N/E	N/E	3.12	0.73, 13.41
Other	1.58	0.44, 5.68	3.41	0.93, 12.51
Work in a medical field				
No	1.0	Ref	1.0	Ref
Yes	0.38	0.22, 0.66 *	0.23	0.12, 0.41 *
Marital Status	Not re	tained in model.		
Not currently married			1.0	Ref
Currently married			1.77	1.02, 3.06 *
Ever had a problem with POP?	Not re	tained in model.		
No			1.0	Ref
Yes			0.07	0.01, 0.53 *

Multivariate models were constructed to estimate the adjusted odds ratios of lack of UI or POP knowledge proficiency, using backwards variable selection of all covariates listed in Table 1 (excluding UI or POP % correct as predictors) and with the requirement that age, household income, education, and race be retained in the models. †For UI knowledge, Asian subjects were excluded due to a non-estimable (N/E) odds ratio (as a result of 100% of those subjects having low UI knowledge.). ‡,Covariates retained in the final model are listed, together with their odds ratio estimates for lack of proficiency, adjusted for the other covariates listed in this table. \*- P < 0.05. The multivariate analysis included N=347 (80.5%) subjects who had complete data available for all covariates.

Education level (high school vs. graduate school) remained associated with UI proficiency but not POP proficiency, and working in a medical field remained associated with higher proficiency on both scales. For POP, marital status (currently married vs. not) became significantly associated with lack of proficiency after adjustment, and ever having a problem with POP remained associated with proficiency.

# Association between UI or POP symptoms, treatment and care-seeking

Approximately one-third of participants reported ever having a history of UI; however, only 4.6% of all women reported having ever been treated for this condition (Table 1). Additionally, women reported having ever had a problem with urine leakage were not more likely than those who did not report a problem with urine leakage to have seen a urologist/urogynecologist in the past (24.1% vs 19.6%, p = .30). Six percent of women reported ever having a problem with POP and 4.0 % of women reported having been treated for POP (Table 1). In contrast to women with UI, women who reported having ever had POP were also significantly more likely to have seen a specialist than women who did not report problems with POP (45.8% vs 19.2, p=0.002).

# Racial disparities related to UI or POP knowledge

Models were constructed to evaluate the association between race/ethnicity and knowledge proficiency (Table 4, 5A and 5B). An analysis of the association between lack of knowledge proficiency and race/ethnicity by question type (etiology, diagnosis and treatment) showed that compared with White women, both African American and OWOC were significantly more likely to lack knowledge proficiency about both UI and POP etiology and POP treatment, both before and after adjustment for model covariates (Table 4). After adjustment, OWOC were significantly more likely to lack knowledge proficiency on questions about UI treatment compared to White women, while African American women did not show a significant difference in knowledge about UI treatment either before or after adjustment. The adjusted associations between race/ethnicity and incorrect response to individual PIKQ questions are provided in Table 5A and 5B.

Table 4. Unadjusted and adjusted associations between lack of knowledge proficiency and race/ethnicity, by question type

			Median % of questions		Un	adjusted	Adjusted	
Question type	# of Questions	Race/ Ethnicity	with incorrect responses	% Subjects not passing	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI
		AA	60.0	57.0	3.08	1.89, 5.01 *	2.99	1.67, 5.36 *
UI Etiology	5	OWOC	60.0	54.4	2.77	1.55, 4.97 *	3.49	1.74, 7.01 *
		White	40.0	30.1	Ref		Ref	
		AA	50.0	28.0	1.05	0.62, 1.77	0.98	0.52, 1.88
UI diagnosis	2	OWOC	50.0	29.8	1.15	0.61, 2.15	1.78	0.82, 3.83
		White	50.0	27.1	Ref		Ref	
		AA	40.0	46.2	1.45	0.90, 2.34	1.17	0.65, 2.10
UI treatment	5	OWOC	60.0	54.4	2.01	1.13, 3.58 *	2.33	1.17, 4.64 *
		White	20.0	37.2	Ref		Ref	
		AA	66.7	54.8	1.72	1.07, 2.77 *	2.16	1.20, 3.89 *
POP Etiology	6	OWOC	66.7	59.7	2.10	1.17, 3.75 *	2.94	1.43, 6.04 *
		White	50.0	41.4	Ref		Ref	
		AA	50.0	29.0	1.02	0.61, 1.72	1.13	0.60, 2.14
POP diagnosis	2	owoc	50.0	28.1	0.98	0.52, 1.84	1.17	0.54, 2.51
		White	50.0	28.6	Ref		Ref	

POP	AA	75.0	60.2	2.36	1.46, 3.82 *	2.55	1.40, 4.65 *	
treatment	4	OWOC	75.0	61.4	2.48	1.38, 4.46 *	3.02	1.47, 6.22 *
		White	50.0	39.1	Ref		Ref	

UI-urinary incontinence; POP-pelvic organ prolapse; AA-African American; OWOC-combined group of Hispanic, Asian and subjects identifying themselves as "other"; #-number; OR-odds ratio. Ref-referent stratum. \*, P < 0.05. Refer to Figure 1 for specific questions included in each question type. This model was constructed to estimate the odds ratios of not passing, where a pass was defined as obtaining at least 50% of the total # of questions per question type (rounded up to the nearest whole number of questions). Adjusted analyses included the following covariates: age, household income, education, working in a medical field, marital status, ever had a problem with urine leakage, and ever had a problem with POP. The analysis included N=363 subjects who had complete information.

Table 5A. Adjusted associations between race/ethnicity and giving an incorrect response to individual PIKQ UI scale questions

	Race/	%		
Question	Ethnicity	Incorrect	OR	95% CI
Women are more likely than men to	AA	64.5	2.90	1.62, 5.18 *
leak urine	OWOC	56.1	2.55	1.28, 5.10 *
	White	37.0	Ref	
	AA	54.8	1.46	0.83, 2.58
It is not important to diagnose the type	OWOC	54.4	2.40	1.20, 4.81 *
of urine leakage before trying to treat it	White	43.0	Ref	
	AA	43.0	2.01	1.09, 3.70 *
	OWOC	40.4	2.48	1.19, 5.17 *
Many things can cause urine leakage	White	23.4	Ref	
Certain exercises can be done to help	AA	34.4	1.97	1.06, 3.66 *

control urine leakage	owoc	52.6	4.27	2.07, 8.81 *
	White	24.5	Ref	
	AA	52.7	1.45	0.82, 2.58
Surgery is the only treatment for urine	owoc	64.9	2.69	1.32, 5.50 *
leakage	White	57.2	Ref	
	AA	66.7	3.10	1.72, 5.60 *
Giving birth many times may lead to	owoc	59.7	2.97	1.45, 6.07*
urine leakage	White	36.6	Ref	
Most people who leak urine can be	AA	48.4	1.45	0.82, 2.58
cured with some kind of treatment	OWOC	54.4	2.61	1.32, 5.18 *
	White	37.0	Ref	

Table 5B. Adjusted associations between race/ethnicity and giving an incorrect response to individual PIKQ POP scale questions

	Race/	%		
Question	Ethnicity	Incorrect	OR	95% CI
Pelvic organ prolapse (bulging of the	AA	57.3	2.02	1.12, 3.64 *
vagina, uterus, bladder, or rectum) is	OWOC	57.9	1.79	0.89, 3.58
more common in young women than in				
old women	White	43.2	Ref	
Giving birth many times may lead to	AA	60.7	2.6	1.44, 4.71 *
pelvic organ prolapse	owoc	56.1	2.83	1.41, 5.68 *

	White	36.7	Ref	
Pelvic organ prolapse can happen at any	AA	62.9	2.06	1.12, 3.80 *
age	OWOC	66.7	3.29	1.55, 6.98 *
	White	53.3	Ref	
Certain exercises can help to stop pelvic	AA	59.6	1.28	0.70, 2.33
organ prolapse from getting worse	OWOC	61.4	2.22	1.08, 4.59 *
	White	52.5	Ref	
Symptoms of pelvic organ prolapse	AA	44.9	1.16	0.64, 2.11
may include pelvic heaviness and/or pressure	owoc	61.4	3.54	1.71, 7.36 *
P	White	37.1	Ref	
Once a patient has pelvic organ	AA	69.7	3.18	1.67, 6.06*
prolapse, not much can be done to help  her	owoc	68.4	3.03	1.44, 6.41*
	White	48.7	Ref	
Heavy lifting on a daily basis can lead	AA	69.7	1.57	0.81, 3.02
to pelvic organ prolapse	owoc	84.2	3.34	1.38, 8.10 *
	White	68.7	Ref	
Surgery is one type of treatment for	AA	51.7	1.29	0.71, 2.35
pelvic organ prolapse	owoc	63.2	2.79	1.33, 5.83 *
	White	41.7	Ref	
A rubber ring called a pessary can be	AA	71.9	2.07	1.07, 3.99 *

used to treat symptoms of pelvic organ	owoc	77.2	2.31	1.05, 5.06 *
prolapse	White	58.7	Ref	

PIKQ-Prolapse and Incontinence Knowledge Questionnaire; UI-urinary incontinence; POP-pelvic organ prolapse; AA-African American; OR = odds ratio of giving an incorrect response; Ref-referent stratum. Associations were adjusted for the following covariates: age, household income, education, working in a medical field, marital status, ever had a problem with urine leakage, and ever had a problem with POP. Only questions with a significant difference (compared to White women) were included. For 5A: AA, N=93; Other, N=57; White, N=265. For 5B: AA, N=89; OWOC, N=57; White, N=259.

### Racial disparities related to UI or POP care-seeking

African American women (vs. White women) were less likely to report having ever had a problem with urine leakage both before and after adjustment for confounders (Table 6). Few women from all of the groups reported seeking care for their urine leakage (4.6%, N=19). There was no significant difference between the groups in the likelihood of previously being treated for UI. No racial/ethnic disparities were found in the likelihood of having ever had a problem with POP; however, when compared with White women, African American and OWOC were significantly more likely to report having ever been treated for their POP both before and after adjustment.

Table 6. Unadjusted and adjusted analyses of racial disparities related to careseeking for UI/POP problems

	Race/	% "yes"	Una	Unadjusted		Adjusted	
Question	Ethnicity	response	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI	
Ever seen a	AA	23.1	1.12	0.63, 1.98	0.86	0.42, 1.78	
urologist/	OWOC	17.9	0.81	0.39, 1.71	1.24	0.50, 3.08	
urogynecologist?	White	21.1	Ref		Ref		
				0.30, 0.88		0.20, 0.76	
Ever had a problem	AA	22.8	0.51	*	0.38	*	
with urine leakage?	OWOC	28.6	0.69	0.37, 1.30	1.06	0.51, 2.20	
	White	36.7	Ref		Ref		
Ever been treated for leakage of	AA	6.5	1.94	0.67, 5.60	0.62	0.14, 2.81	
	OWOC	5.3	1.56	0.41, 5.96	1.92	0.36, 10.08	
urine?	White	3.4	Ref		Ref		
	AA	6.6	1.02	0.39, 2.68	0.61	0.16, 2.34	
Ever had a problem with POP?	OWOC	3.6	0.54	0.12, 2.39	0.89	0.17, 4.78	
	White	6.5	Ref		Ref		
				1.02, 8.76		1.67,	
	AA	7.5	2.99	*	13.35	106.38 *	
Ever been treated for POP?				0.28, 6.73		1.11,	
	OWOC	3.6	1.36		11.75	124.92 *	
	White	2.7	Ref		Ref		

UI-urinary incontinence; POP-pelvic organ prolapse; AA-African American; OWOC-other women of color; OR = odds ratio of answering "yes" for each question; Ref-referent stratum. Associations were adjusted for the following covariates: age, household income, education, working in a medical field, and marital status. Each analyses included between N=364 and N=366 subjects who had complete information.

#### DISCUSSION

Our cross-sectional study of community-dwelling women found considerable deficits in knowledge about UI and POP in women of all ages, races and socioeconomic levels. After adjusting for age, race, household income, and education, African American women and OWOC were significantly less knowledgeable about UI and POP than their White counterparts. This suggests that non-White groups, in general, have lower UI and POP knowledge, compared to Whites. Our sub-analysis showed that compared to White women, African American and OWOC are particularly lacking in knowledge regarding risk factors and treatment options for common PFD. A history of UI was not associated with UI knowledge and over 90% of women who experienced UI had not received treatment for their problem. African American women were less likely than White women to report having had urine leakage. In contrast, a history of POP predicted improved POP knowledge over those who had not had a problem with POP and the majority of women with POP had received treatment. It is also interesting to note that although African American and OWOC were more likely to lack knowledge about treatments for POP, they were significantly more likely than white women to report having been treated for POP.

Our study is one of the largest community-based studies to date. Prior studies with comparable population sizes have evaluated patients already seeking care (41, 60, 61). Our community-based approach facilitated our ability to sample a racially, ethnically and socioeconomically diverse population, encompassing a wide age range. This enhanced result generalizability.

Our findings contrast work by Kubik et al., who found that race was not associated with women's knowledge after correction for socioeconomic status (61). These authors stratified race into Whites and "minority", used a different tool to evaluate knowledge, and had a significantly smaller study population. These differences likely contributed to the disparate results. In a study assessing knowledge using the same instrument, Shah et al. also noted poor overall knowledge about UI and POP, as well as racial disparities in knowledge about UI after controlling for education and income (41). Although they did not find racial disparities in POP knowledge, they defined race as White and non-White, had a small sample size and used only women who presented for routine gynecologic care.

It has long been recognized that one of the barriers to seeking care for women is poor knowledge about treatment options (7, 8, 16, 60) and preventative strategies cannot be successfully implemented without adequate knowledge about the etiology and risk factors of disease. It is therefore particularly concerning that African American women and OWOC are less likely to recognize childbirth as a risk factor for both UI and POP compared to White women, since childbirth has been identified as the most influential risk factor for both of these disorders (42, 62). This appears to be a common area of poor knowledge as another study found that 71% of women were unaware that vaginal delivery increases a woman's future risk of PFD (63). Furthermore, Centers for Disease Control statistics show that Hispanic and non-Hispanic black populations tend to have children earlier and have higher fertility rates than other groups (64). This augments the

effect of the lack of knowledge about childbirth as a risk factor for PFD for these populations and highlights why educating them about risk factors could be so valuable.

Although bothersome POP was associated with care-seeking, a lack of knowledge about the diverse symptoms may preclude women with asymptomatic PFD from seeking care (65, 66). This is compounded by the fact that African American women and OWOC were less likely to demonstrate knowledge about the benefits of pelvic floor muscle exercises on UI and/POP. This is particularly disheartening since knowledgeable women with PFD may consider initiating these simple, conservative measures (67, 68). Pelvic floor muscle exercises have been shown to be both an inexpensive and efficacious way to reduce UI and slow the progression of POP and are an ideal tool that can easily be implemented by patients to improve their quality of life (69). Several studies provide evidence for the efficacious role of pelvic floor muscle exercises during and after pregnancy (70, 71). A single-blind randomized control trial with 301 nulliparous women found that pelvic floor muscle training during pregnancy reduced the incidence of UI both during pregnancy and during the postpartum period, as well as significantly improved pelvic floor muscle strength (71). Unfortunately, a study by McLennan et al. looking at patient's knowledge of potential pelvic floor changes associated with childbirth found that 46.1% of women received no information about pelvic floor muscle exercises and 46.6% received no information about UI during the prenatal and peripartum periods (72). Another study surveyed 205 postpartum women and found that 42% of women studied had not ever heard of pelvic floor muscle exercises (63). Furthermore, evidence suggests that when providers do counsel their patients, they frequently overestimate patient literacy levels,

particularly in African American patients (73, 74). Omission of this information during prenatal and peripartum counseling negatively impacts patient's knowledge and represents a missed opportunity for practitioners to educate their patients about PFD.

Additionally, the misbelief by OWOC that surgery is the only treatment option for both UI and POP may further increase patients' apprehension about care-seeking and the perceived risk incurred. Ensuring that all women are provided with literate-level, appropriate information about effective preventative strategies and conservative therapeutic options to treat UI and POP could help to improve the quality of life of many women and reduce the increasing financial burdens from PFD.

In our study, the ratio of women who had ever been treated for UI to those who had a UI problem (1:7, 14.3%), was lower than would be expected based on previous studies evaluating care seeking behaviors (18-50%) (9, 10, 12-15)(9, 10, 12-15)(9, 10, 12-15)(9, 10, 12-15)(9, 10, 12-15)). This may be explained by the fact that the PIKQ neither qualified the degree of bother women may have experienced, nor did it assess quality of life. African American and OWOC were more likely to report having been treated for POP compared to White women despite significant knowledge disparities. A number of possible explanations exist for this finding. Evidence suggests that diseases with symptoms patients deem as significantly bothersome are more likely to inspire patients to initiate conversations with their health providers (75), thus leading to treatment. It is also possible that women did not understand the question or recognize the terms pelvic organ prolapse or POP, and therefore answered the question incorrectly. Lastly, African

American and OWOC may not have considered themselves as having had a problem with POP if they had been successfully treated. Thus, the number of women experiencing POP may have been underreported, falsely raising the percentage of women who had been treated. Future evaluations that include quality of life and symptom bother questionnaires are needed to better understand the relationship between knowledge, quality of life, and care seeking among women.

Of the most prevalent PFD, UI is the most widely recognized for a plethora of reasons: it affects both males and females, and it has received the most cumulative research funding, and health policy initiatives when compared with the other PFD. UI has also made gains in media recognition in recent years. *Poise* medical products in 2011 ushered in a TV advertising campaign, which featured actress Whoopi Goldberg and reality-TV personality, Kris Jenner. The *Depend* brand by Kimberly-Clark, also embarked upon an advertising campaign in 2011 which was specifically targeted at the baby boom generation (persons born from 1946 to 1964), and in 2012, made use of celebrities. While current campaigns may decrease stigmatization of the condition and increase awareness of UI as a common problem, they provide minimal information about the etiology, diagnosis and treatment options for UI. Instead, the use of celebrities for TV advertising campaigns for both *Poise* and *Depend* further perpetuates myths that UI is inevitable and effective therapies are lacking. It is not surprising that disposable products account for 70% of an approximately \$13 billion dollar industry for women (46). It follows that this dramatic broadcasting and publicizing of routine care, leaves only 1% and 9% of direct annual costs being spent on diagnosis and treatment respectively (46).

To date, the media's coverage of POP has been limited. It is primarily focused on the July 2011 safety report ushered by the FDA that noted that serious complications are associated with transvaginal placement of surgical mesh (76). This report launched several internet and television advertising campaigns and lawsuits seeking millions of dollars in damages. This may have led to a subconscious fear of treatments for POP in women who came across these campaigns although several other surgical and non-surgical treatment options are available.

An important limitation to our study was the small number of subjects in the Hispanic, Other, and particularly Asian groups. Independent studies evaluating Japanese, Chinese and Korean women have shown that Asian women lack knowledge about UI (15, 77, 78), and a recent study showed a lack of knowledge about UI and POP among a focus group of Latina women (60). Additionally, women classified as Other could include a variety of racial and ethnic representatives. Larger studies with more Hispanic and Asian women and more specific ethnic designations are needed to confirm the independent relationship between these groups and PFD knowledge. Furthermore, whether an individual had a family member or knew someone with PFD may have been an additional factor influencing knowledge proficiency, however this was not evaluated. Future studies evaluating this variable are warranted. Our study focused on UI and POP. While FI is the second most prevalent PFD after UI, to our knowledge, no validated questionnaire exists to evaluate women's knowledge of FI. Future studies are warranted to validate an appropriate tool to evaluate FI knowledge among women.

While our study population was fairly representative of New Haven County, it included a higher percentage of women with graduate degrees (32.3%) and a lower percentage of those with a household income < \$49,000 (35.3%) compared with national statistics of 10.1% and 49.8%, respectively (79-81). Moreover, our study had a high percentage of women working in the medical field, likely due to healthcare being the largest employment industry in the state of Connecticut. Thus, although our study encompassed a diverse group of women, it was not fully representative of national levels, possibly reducing the generalizability of our findings. The PIKQ was previously validated in a population with similar racial, ethnic and socioeconomic diversity to our own study population. Lastly, our use of direct inquiry to recruit study participants may have resulted in inherent selection bias. Although perceptions about participant's likelihood of participating may have resulted in some selection bias, this was likely limited given our ability to recruit women representing multiple ages, races, ethnicities, and socioeconomic strata.

Knowledge deficits amongst minority women may exist for numerous reasons, including lack of access to health care and educational forums, embarrassment related to discussing the subject with providers, and concerns about social stigma, precluding initiating conversation about these issues among friends and family (16, 60, 82). Our study shows that African American women have significantly reduced knowledge proficiency for both UI and POP after controlling for socioeconomic status. African Americans are historically more prone to mistrust and to negatively perceive medicine, public health and

research due to a legacy of past abuses by the healthcare system (83, 84). Previous literature sculpts a multifactorial picture including cultural differences, lifestyle patterns, inherited health risks, social inequality, provider bias, and residential segregation (85). Moreover, recent interdisciplinary studies argue that African American/White health disparities continue to exist and increase because of continued actual and perceived racebased discrimination (85). Use of community-based participatory research principles in the design of the study may have helped to mitigate mistrust and enhance the diversity of our study population (86).

Our results demonstrate the need for addressing patient knowledge about PFD. In a population of 40-70 year old community-dwelling women, over 60% reported acquiring their knowledge about UI from the media or television while only 6% received education from providers (15). This may explain the multitude of misconceptions that women harbor about PFD, and highlights the important role that providers can play. A critical role in educating women about PFD exists for both primary care and specialist physicians. This is highlighted by Jeter et al. whose survey found that 35% of their predominantly female population had sought help for their UI from a family practitioner while 37% had sought help from a urologist (87). Only 17% had sought care for their UI from a gynecologist. Additionally, Sutton and Donner showed that nearly 75% of women age 40 and older had visited a family/general practitioner, internist or "just a doctor" in the last year while less than 20% of women over age 50 and less than 10% over age 65 reported visiting a gynecologist in the last year (75). It is possible that the number of US women who regularly see gynecologists will continue to decrease with the United States

Preventive Services Task Force and American Cancer Society now recommending pap smears every 5 years for women between the ages of 30 and 65, and cessation of pap smear screening for low risk women 65 and older, and women who have had hysterectomies (88, 89).

An anthropologic meta-analysis of attitudes of elderly, incontinent community-dwelling women highlighted the failing of physicians to diagnose and/or treat UI, instead, leaving management to nurses and other ancillary medical staff (90). Management strategies employed by ancillary medical staff disproportionally include in-home health services targeted at collecting urine, and controlling wetness and odor. They also noted that when providers consider a patient's incontinence to have become flagrant, they are most likely to recommend placement in a home as the best, and sometimes only, treatment option.

Enhancing knowledge about health problems has proven effective in promoting behavioral change, reducing levels of disease symptoms and improving compliance with treatments in other chronic diseases, and may play a critical role in reducing morbidity from PFD (91-94). A study by Geoffrion et al. used a workshop-based educational intervention, covering topics on UI and POP, and found that at a 3-month follow-up, women's knowledge, symptoms and quality of life were improved compared with their baseline (95). Literature from psychology and addiction medicine also suggests that engaging family and significant others in the intervention is helpful in improving patient outcomes (96, 97). Hatchett et al.'s study highlights the importance of culture-centric and culture-specific designed knowledge interventions (60). Additionally, within African

American populations, the most effective health behavioral modification strategies have been found to be those that integrate personal responsibility as well as advocate for social systems change (98). To that end, community-based coalition partnerships and community health worker training have been found to be particularly efficacious.

Meaningful use is a set of standards defined by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) Incentive Programs (99). Meaningful use was designed with the goal of promoting the electronic health record to improve health care in the U.S. It enables eligible providers and hospitals to earn incentive payments once certain criteria are met. Despite government-endorsed UI performance measures and meaningful use incentive programs, evidence suggests that many practitioners are not routinely evaluating women for UI (58, 99-103). Cited reasons providers fail to comply with recommendations include provider pessimism about treatment success, particularly in the elderly, and time limitations, especially in women with numerous comorbidities (58, 103). Greater awareness and emphasis on financial incentives through performance measures and meaningful use could potentially have a positive impact on PFD knowledge by utilizing provider-patient education. Development of performance measures for POP may also aid in encouraging clinicians to adopt routine screening for symptoms of POP, thus introducing a safe environment for women to ask questions and learn more about PFD.

With the rapidly expanding aging population, it is critical that we prepare for the anticipated dramatic increase in PFD prevalence among women. Improving knowledge of these disorders could serve a number of purposes including modifying health behavior

thereby impacting care-seeking and thus a potential increase in patient quality of life, improved treatment compliance, and reduction of symptom severity. Practicing primary care providers should be encouraged to inform women about PFD and routinely screen for symptoms during well-woman examinations. Community-based educational tools and practice redesign models using preprinted educational materials may help ensure that women are familiarized with PFD (104). Further studies identifying effective community-centric outreach strategies that effectively educate women of diverse backgrounds about PFD symptomology and treatment options are also warranted.

### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- 1. Nygaard I, Barber MD, Burgio KL, Kenton K, Meikle S, et al. Prevalence of symptomatic pelvic floor disorders in US women. *JAMA*. 2008;300(11):1311-6.
- 2. Luber KM, Boero S, and Choe JY. The demographics of pelvic floor disorders: current observations and future projections. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2001;184(7):1496-501; discussion 501-3.
- 3. Wu JM, Hundley AF, Fulton RG, and Myers ER. Forecasting the prevalence of pelvic floor disorders in U.S. Women: 2010 to 2050. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2009;114(6):1278-83.
- 4. Kirby AC, Luber KM, and Menefee SA. An update on the current and future demand for care of pelvic floor disorders in the United States. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2013;209(6):584.e1-.e5.
- 5. Farage MA, Miller KW, Berardesca E, and Maibach HI. Psychosocial and societal burden of incontinence in the aged population: a review. *Arch Gynecol Obstet*. 2008;277(4):285-90.
- 6. Baztan JJ, Arias E, Gonzalez N, and Rodriguez de Prada MI. New-onset urinary incontinence and rehabilitation outcomes in frail older patients. *Age Ageing*. 2005;34(2):172-5.
- 7. Dugan E, Roberts CP, Cohen SJ, Preisser JS, Davis CC, et al. Why older community-dwelling adults do not discuss urinary incontinence with their primary care physicians. *J Am Geriatr Soc*. 2001;49(4):462-5.
- 8. Berger MB, Patel DA, Miller JM, Delancey JO, and Fenner DE. Racial differences in self-reported healthcare seeking and treatment for urinary incontinence in community-dwelling women from the EPI Study. *Neurourol Urodyn*. 2011;30(8):1442-7.
- 9. Chang CH, Gonzalez CM, Lau DT, and Sier HC. Urinary incontinence and self-reported health among the U.S. Medicare managed care beneficiaries. *J Aging Health*. 2008;20(4):405-19.
- 10. Kinchen KS, Burgio K, Diokno AC, Fultz NH, Bump R, et al. Factors associated with women's decisions to seek treatment for urinary incontinence. *J Womens Health (Larchmt)*. 2003;12(7):687-98.
- 11. Margalith I, Gillon G, and Gordon D. Urinary incontinence in women under 65: quality of life, stress related to incontinence and patterns of seeking health care. *Qual Life Res*. 2004;13(8):1381-90.
- 12. Melville JL, Newton K, Fan MY, and Katon W. Health care discussions and treatment for urinary incontinence in U.S. women. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2006;194(3):729-37.
- 13. Minassian VA, Yan X, Lichtenfeld MJ, Sun H, and Stewart WF. Predictors of care seeking in women with urinary incontinence. *Neurourol Urodyn*. 2012;31(4):470-4.
- 14. Morrill M, Lukacz ES, Lawrence JM, Nager CW, Contreras R, et al. Seeking healthcare for pelvic floor disorders: a population-based study. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2007;197(1):86 e1-6.

- 15. Ueda T, Tamaki M, Kageyama S, Yoshimura N, and Yoshida O. Urinary incontinence among community-dwelling people aged 40 years or older in Japan: prevalence, risk factors, knowledge and self-perception. *Int J Urol*. 2000;7(3):95-103.
- 16. Washington BB, Raker CA, Mishra K, and Sung VW. Variables impacting careseeking for pelvic floor disorders among African American women. *Female Pelvic Med Reconstr Surg*. 2013;19(2):98-102.
- 17. Basu M, and Duckett JR. Barriers to seeking treatment for women with persistent or recurrent symptoms in urogynaecology. *BJOG*. 2009;116(5):726-30.
- 18. Landefeld CS, Bowers BJ, Feld AD, Hartmann KE, Hoffman E, et al. National Institutes of Health state-of-the-science conference statement: prevention of fecal and urinary incontinence in adults. *Ann Intern Med*. 2008;148(6):449-58.
- 19. McNevin MS. Overview of pelvic floor disorders. *Surg Clin North Am*. 2010;90(1):195-205.
- 20. Shamliyan TA, Kane RL, Wyman J, and Wilt TJ. Systematic review: randomized, controlled trials of nonsurgical treatments for urinary incontinence in women. *Ann Intern Med.* 2008;148(6):459-73.
- 21. Wagner TH, and Subak LL. Talking about incontinence: the first step toward prevention and treatment. *JAMA*. 2010;303(21):2184-5.
- 22. Starr JM. Cholinesterase inhibitor treatment and urinary incontinence in Alzheimer's disease. *J Am Geriatr Soc*. 2007;55(5):800-1.
- 23. Leach GE, Dmochowski, R.R., Appell, R.A., Blaivas, J.G., Hadley, H.R, Luber, K.M et al. Female stress urinary incontinence clinical guidelines panel summary report on surgical management of female stress urinary incontinence. *J Urol*. 1997;158(875-80.
- 24. Waetjen LE, Subak, L.L, Shen, H., Lin, F., Wang, T., Vittinghoff, E. et al. Stress urinary incontinence surgery in the United States. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2003;101(4):671-6.
- 25. Gill EJ, and Hurt WG. Pathophysiology of pelvic organ prolapse. *Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am.* 1998;25(4):757-69.
- 26. Kuncharapu I, Majeroni BA, and Johnson DW. Pelvic organ prolapse. *Am Fam Physician*. 2010;81(9):1111-7.
- 27. Weber AM, Abrams P, Brubaker L, Cundiff G, Davis G, et al. The standardization of terminology for researchers in female pelvic floor disorders. *Int Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct*. 2001;12(3):178-86.
- 28. Bump RC, Mattiasson A, Bo K, Burbaker LP, DeLancey JO, et al. The standardization of terminology of female pelvic organ prolapse and pelvic floor dysfunction. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 1996;175(1):10-7.
- 29. Rortveit G, Brown JS, Thom DH, Van Den Eeden SK, Creasman JM, et al. Symptomatic pelvic organ prolapse: prevalence and risk factors in a population-based, racially diverse cohort. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2007;109(6):1396-403.
- 30. Woodman PJ, Swift SE, O'Boyle AL, Valley MT, Bland DR, et al. Prevalence of severe pelvic organ prolapse in relation to job description and socioeconomic status: a multicenter cross-sectional study. *Int Urogynecol J* 2006;17(340-5.

- 31. Jorgensen S, Hein HO, and Gyntelberg F. Heavy lifting at work and risk of genital prolapse and herniated lumbar disc in assistant nurses. *Occup Med (Lond)*. 1994;44(1):47-9.
- 32. Brækken IH, Majida M, Engh ME, and Bø K. Can pelvic floor muscle training reverse pelvic organ prolapse and reduce prolapse symptoms? An assessorblinded, randomized, controlled trial. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2010;203(2):170.e1-.e7.
- 33. Burgio KL. Pelvic floor muscle training for pelvic organ prolapse. *Lancet*. 2013. In press.
- 34. Hagen S, Stark D, Glazener C, Dickson S, Barry S, et al. Individualised pelvic floor muscle training in women with pelvic organ prolapse (POPPY): a multicentre randomised controlled trial. *Lancet*. 2013. In press.
- 35. Hagen S, and Thakar R. Conservative management of pelvic floor disorders. *Obstetrics, Gynaecology & Reproductive Medicine*. 2012;22(5):118-22.
- 36. Thom DH, van den Eeden SK, Ragins AI, Wassel-Fyr C, Vittinghof E, et al. Differences in prevalence of urinary incontinence by race/ethnicity. *J Urol*. 2006;175(1):259-64.
- 37. Fenner DE, Trowbridge ER, Patel DL, Fultz NH, Miller JM, et al. Establishing the prevalence of incontinence study: racial differences in women's patterns of urinary incontinence. *J Urol*. 2008;179(4):1455-60.
- 38. Dooley Y, Kenton K, Cao G, Luke A, Durazo-Arvizu R, et al. Urinary incontinence prevalence: results from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *J Urol*. 2008;179(2):656-61.
- 39. Heit M, Blackwell L, and Kelly S. Measuring barriers to incontinence care seeking. *Neurourol Urodyn*. 2008;27(3):174-8.
- 40. Sears CL, Wright J, O'Brien J, Jezior JR, Hernandez SL, et al. The racial distribution of female pelvic floor disorders in an equal access health care system. *J Urol*. 2009;181(1):187-92.
- 41. Shah AD, Shott S, Kohli N, Wu JM, Catlin S, et al. Do racial differences in knowledge about urogynecologic issues exist? *Int Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct*. 2008;19(10):1371-8.
- 42. Bump R, and Norton PA. Epiddemiology and natural history of pelvic floor dysfunction. *Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am*. 1998;25(4):723-46.
- 43. Hendrix SL, Clark A, Nygaard I, Aragaki A, Barnabei V, et al. Pelvic organ prolapse in the Women's Health Initiative: gravity and gravidity. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2002;186(6):1160-6.
- 44. Whitcomb EL, Rortveit G, Brown JS, Creasman JM, Thom DH, et al. Racial differences in pelvic organ prolapse. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2009;114(6):1271-7.
- 45. Rizk DE. Ethnic differences in women's knowledge level and other barriers to care seeking and the true incidence and/or prevalence rate of female pelvic floor disorders. *Int Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct*. 2008;19(11):1587-8.
- 46. Wilson L, Brown JS, Shin GP, Luc KO, and Subak LL. Annual direct cost of urinary incontinence. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2001;98(3):398-406.
- 47. Hu TW, Wagner TH, Bentkover JD, Leblanc K, Zhou SZ, et al. Costs of urinary incontinence and overactive bladder in the United States: a comparative study. *Urology*. 2004;63(3):461-5.

- 48. Wagner TH, and Hu TW. Economic costs of urinary incontinence. *Int Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct*. 1998;9(3):127-8.
- 49. Wagner TH, and Hu TW. Economic costs of urinary incontinence in 1995. *Urology*. 1998;51(3):355-61.
- 50. Subak LL, Brown JS, Kraus SR, Brubaker L, Lin F, et al. The "costs" of urinary incontinence for women. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2006;107(4):908-16.
- 51. Birnbaum H, Leong S, and Kabra A. Lifetime medical costs for women: cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and stress urinary incontinence. *Womens Health Issues*. 2003;13(6):204-13.
- 52. Kenton K, and Mueller ER. The global burden of female pelvic floor disorders. *BJU Int*. 2006;98 Suppl 1(1-5; discussion 6-7.
- 53. Subak LL, Waetjen, L.E., van den Eeden, S., Thom, D.H., Vittinghoff, E and Brown, J.S. Cost of pelvic organ prolapse surgery in the United States. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2001;98(4):646-51.
- 54. Branch LG, Walker LA, Wetle TT, DuBeau CE, and Resnick NM. Urinary incontinence knowledge among community-dwelling people 65 years of age and older. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 1994;42(12):1257-62.
- 55. Shaw C, Tansey R, Jackson C, Hyde C, and Allan R. Barriers to help seeking in people with urinary symptoms. *Fam Pract*. 2001;18(1):48-52.
- 56. Shaw C, Das Gupta R, Williams KS, Assassa RP, and McGrother C. A survey of help-seeking and treatment provision in women with stress urinary incontinence. *BJU Int.* 2006;97(4):752-7.
- 57. Zeznock DE, Gilje FL, and Bradway C. Living with urinary incontinence: experiences of women from 'The last frontier'. *Urol Nurs*. 2009;29(3):157-63, 85.
- 58. Teunissen D, van den Bosch W, van Weel C, and Lagro-Janssen T. Urinary incontinence in the elderly: attitudes and experiences of general practitioners. A focus group study. *Scand J Prim Health Care*. 2006;24(1):56-61.
- 59. Shah AD, Massagli MP, Kohli N, Rajan SS, Braaten KP, et al. A reliable, valid instrument to assess patient knowledge about urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse. *Int Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct*. 2008;19(9):1283-9.
- 60. Hatchett L, Hebert-Beirne J, Tenfelde S, Lavender MD, and Brubaker L. Knowledge and perceptions of pelvic floor disorders among african american and latina women. *Female Pelvic Med Reconstr Surg*. 2011;17(4):190-4.
- 61. Kubik K, Blackwell L, and Heit M. Does socioeconomic status explain racial differences in urinary incontinence knowledge? *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2004;191(1):188-93.
- 62. Rortveit G, Daltveit, A.K., Hannestad, Y.S., Hunskaar, S. Urinary incontinence after vaginal delivery or cesarian section. *N Engl J Med*. 2003;348(900-7.
- 63. Dunbar D, Ernst A, Matthews C, and Ramakrishan V. Understanding vaginal childbirth: what do women know about the consequences of vaginal childbirth on pelvic floor health? *J Womens Health*. 2011;35(5):51-6.
- 64. Martinez G, Daniels K, and Chandra A. Fertility of men and women aged 15-44 years in the United States: a survey of family growth, 2006-2011. *National Health Statistics, Report No 51*. Centers for Disease Control; 2012.

- 65. American College of Obstetric and Gynecology. ACOG Committee Opinion No. 483: Primary and preventive care: periodic assessments. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2011;117(4):1008-15.
- 66. Lewicky-Gaupp C, Margulies RU, Larson K, Fenner DE, Morgan DM, et al. Self-perceived natural history of pelvic organ prolapse described by women presenting for treatment. *Int Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct*. 2009;20(8):927-31.
- 67. Dumoulin C, and Hay-Smith J. Pelvic floor muscle training versus no treatment, or inactive control treatments, for urinary incontinence in women. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2010:CD005654.
- 68. Kashanian M, Ali SS, Nazemi M, and Bahasadri S. Evaluation of the effect of pelvic floor muscle training (PFMT or Kegel exercise) and assisted pelvic floor muscle training (APFMT) by a resistance device (Kegelmaster device) on the urinary incontinence in women: a randomized trial. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol.* 2011;159(1):218-23.
- 69. Nygaard I, Kreder KJ, Lepic MM, Fountain, KA and Rhomberg AT. Efficacy of pelvic floor muscle exercises in women with stress, urge, and mixed urinary incontinence. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 1996;174(1):120-5.
- 70. Harvey MA. Pelvic floor exercises during and after pregnancy: a systemic review of their role in preventing pelvic floor dysfunction. *J Obstet Gynaecol Can*. 2003;25(6):487-98.
- 71. Morkved S, Bo K, Schei B, and Salvesen KA. Pelvic floor muscle training during pregnancy to prevent urinary incontinence: a single-blind randomized controlled trial. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2003;101(2):313-19.
- 72. McLennan MT, Melick CF, Alten B, Young J, and Hoehn MR. Patient's knowledge of poetential pelvic floor changes associated with pregnancy and delivery. *Int Urogynecol J* 2005;17(22-6.
- 73. Kelly PA, and Haidet P. Physician overestimation of patient literacy: a potential source of health care disparities. *Patient Education and Counseling*. 2007;66(119-22.
- 74. Williams MV, Davis T, Parker RM, and Weiss BD. The role of health literacy in patient-physician communication. *Family Medicine*. 2002;34(5):383-9.
- 75. Irwin DE, Milsom I, Kopp Z, and Abrams P. Symptom bother and health careseeking behavior among individuals with overactive bladder. *European Urology*. 2008;53(1029-39.
- 76. U.S. Federal Drug Administration. FDA Public Health Notification: Serious Complications Associated with Transvaginal Placement of Surgical Mesh in Repair of Pelvic Organ Prolapse and Stress Urinary Incontinence. http://www.fda.gov/medicaldevices/safety/alertsandnotices/publichealthnotifications/ucm061976.htm. Updated 03/21/2013 Accessed Dec. 30, 2013.
- 77. Kim JS, Lee EH, and Park HC. Urinary incontinence: prevalence and knowledge among community-dwelling Korean women aged 55 and over. *Taehan Kanho Hakhoe Chi*. 2004;34(4):609-16.
- 78. Yuan H, and Williams BA. Knowledge of urinary incontinence among Chinese community nurses and community-dwelling older people. *Health Soc Care Community*. 2010;18(1):82-90.

- 79. Educational attainment in the United States. United States Census Bureau, 2012. http://www.census.gov/hhes/socdemo/education/data. Accessed Sept. 2, 2013.
- 80. New Haven County, Connecticut. United States Census Burea, 2013. http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states. Accessed Sept. 2, 2013.
- 81. Household income tables: households. United States Census Bureau, 2012. http://www.census.gov/hhes/www/income/data/historical/household/. Accessed Sept. 2, 2013.
- 82. Prather H, Spitznagle TM, and Dugan SA. Recognizing and treating pelvic pain and pelvic floor dysfunction. *Phys Med Rehabil Clin N Am.* 2007;18(3):477-96, ix.
- 83. Freimuth VS, Quinn SC, Thomas SB, Cole G, Zook E, et al. African Americans' views on research and the Tuskegee Syphilis Study. *Soc Sci Med*. 2001;52(5):797-808.
- 84. Kennedy BR, Mathis CC, and Woods AK. African Americans and their distrust of the health care system: healthcare for diverse populations. *J Cult Divers*. 2007;14(2):56-60.
- 85. Mays VM, Cochran SD, and Barnes NW. Race, race-based discrimination, and health outcomes among African Americans. *Annu Rev Psychol*. 2007;58(201-25.
- Wallerstein NB and Duran B. Using community-based participatory research to address health disparities. *Health Promot Pract*. 2006;7(3):312-23.
- 87. Jeter KF, and Wagner DB. Incontinence in the American home. A survey of 36,500 people. *J Am Geriatr Soc*. 1990;38(3):379-83.
- 88. Moyer VA. Screening for cervical cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. *Ann Intern Med.* 2012;156(12):880-91, W312.
- 89. Saslow D, Solomon D, Lawson HW, Killackey M, Kulasingam SL, et al. American Cancer Society, American Society for Colposcopy and Cervical Pathology, and American Society for Clinical Pathology screening guidelines for the prevention and early detection of cervical cancer. *CA Cancer J Clin*. 2012;62(3):147-72.
- 90. Mitteness LS, and Barker JC. Stigmatizing a "normal" condition: urinary incontinence in late life. *Med Anthropol Q.* 1995;9(2):188-210.
- 91. Brown SA. Effects of educational interventions in diabetes care: a meta-analysis of findings. *Nurs Res.* 1980;37(223-30.
- 92. Cohen JL, Sauter SV, deVellis RF, and deVellis BM. Evaluation of arthritis self-management courses led by laypersons and by professionals. *Arthritis Rheum*. 1986;29(3):388-93.
- 93. Lorig K, Feigenbaum P, Regan C, Ung E, Chastain RL, et al. A comparison of lay-taught and professional-taught arthritis self-management courses. *J Rheumatol*. 1986;13(4):763-7.
- 94. Renders CM, Valk GD, Griffin S, Wagner EH, Eijk JT, et al. Interventions to improve the management of diabetes mellitus in primary care, outpatient and community settings. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2011:CD001481.
- 95. Geoffrion R, Robert M, Ross S, Heerden D, Neustaedter G, et al. Evaluating patient learning after an educational program for women with incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse. *International Urogynecology Journal*. 2009;20(10):1243-52.

- 96. Meyers RJ, Miller WR, Smith JE, and Tonigan JS. A randomized trial of two methods for engaging treatment-refusing drug users through concerned significant others. *J Consult Clin Psychol*. 2002;70(5):1182-5.
- 97. Miller WR, Meyers RJ, and Tonigan JS. Engaging the unmotivated in treatment for alcohol problems: a comparison of three strategies for intervention through family members. *J Consult Clin Psychol*. 1999;67(5):688-97.
- 98. Neighbors HW, Braithwate RL, Thompson E. African Americans: from personal empowerment to community action. *American Journal of Health Promotion*. 1995;9(281-7.
- 99. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Policy making, regulation & strategy: meaningful use. http://www.healthit.gov/policy-researchers-implementers/meaningful-use. Accessed Jan. 2, 2014.
- 100. Albers-Heitner P, Berghmans B, Nieman F, Lagro-Janssen T, and Winkens R. Adherence to professional guidelines for patients with urinary incontinence by general practitioners: a cross-sectional study. *J Eval Clin Pract*. 2008;14(5):807-11.
- 101. American Geriatrics Society Physician Consortium for Performance Improvement, National Committee for Quality Assurance. Geriatrics physician performance measurement set, 2009. American Medical Association. Chicago, IL.
- 102. Boyle R, Hay-Smith EJ, Cody JD, and Morkved S. Pelvic floor muscle training for prevention and treatment of urinary and faecal incontinence in antenatal and postnatal women. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2012;10(CD007471).
- 103. Wenger NS, Solomon DH, Roth CP, MacLean CH, Saliba D, et al. The quality of medical care provided to vulnerable community-dwelling older patients. *Ann Intern Med*. 2003;139(9):740-7.
- 104. Wenger NS, Roth CP, Hall WJ, Ganz DA, Snow V, et al. Practice redesign to improve care for falls and urinary incontinence: primary care intervention for older patients. *Arch Intern Med*. 2010;170(19):1765-72.

# **FIGURES**

Figure 1.

#	Туре	Type Questions from the PIKQ Urinary Incontinence Scale	
1	E	Urinary incontinence (loss of urine or leaky bladder) is more common in young women than in old women.	Disagree
2	E	Women are more likely than men to leak urine.	Agree
3	Т	Other than pads and diapers, not much can be done to treat leakage of urine.	Disagree
4	D	It is NOT important to diagnose the type of urine leakage before trying to treat it.	Disagree
5	E	Many things can cause urine leakage.	Agree
6	Т	Certain exercises can be done to help to control urine leakage.	Agree
7	Е	Some medications may cause urinary leakage.	
8	Т	Once people start to leak urine, they are never able to control their urine again.	
9	D	Doctors can do special types of bladder testing to diagnose urine leakage	Agree
10	Т	Surgery is the only treatment for urinary leakage.	Disagree
11	E	Giving birth many times may lead to urine leakage.	Agree
12	Т	Most people who leak urine can be cured or improved with some kind of treatment	Agree
#	Туре	Questions from the PIKQ Pelvic Organ Prolapse Scale	Correct
1	E	Pelvic organ prolapse (bulging of the vagina, uterus, bladder, or rectum) is more	Disagree
80		common in young women than in old women.	
2	E	Giving birth many times may lead to pelvic organ prolapse.	Agree
3	E	Pelvic organ prolapse can happen at any age.	Agree
4	Т	Certain exercises can help to stop pelvic organ prolapse from getting worse.	Agree
5	Е	Symptoms of pelvic organ prolapse may include pelvic heaviness and/or pressure.	Agree
6	D	A good way for a doctor to diagnose pelvic organ prolapse is by examining the patient.	Agree
7	Т	Once a patient has pelvic organ prolapse, not much can be done to help her.	Disagree
8	E	Heavy lifting on a daily basis can lead to pelvic organ prolapse.	Agree
9	Т	Surgery is one type of treatment for pelvic organ prolapse.	Agree
10	D	Doctors can run a blood test to diagnose pelvic organ prolapse.	Disagree
	Т	A rubber ring called a pessary can be used to treat symptoms of pelvic organ	Agree
11		prolapse.	98070

# FIGURE LEGEND

**Figure 1:** Prolapse and Incontinence Knowledge Questionnaire. # = question number; type = type of knowledge question reflects; E = etiology; D = diagnosis; T = treatment